[bookmark: _Hlk32842819]The Municipal District of Ballybay-Clones

Minutes of proceedings of the monthly meeting of the Municipal District of Ballybay-Clones held on Monday 20th February 2023, 10.00am, Civic Office, Ballybay, Monaghan.     
Members Present: 	The Cathaoirleach Cllr Hugh McElvaney presided,
The following members were also present: Cllrs: Pat Treanor, Richard Truell, Sean Gilliland.  

Apologies:		Cllr. Seamus Coyle.

In Attendance:	Gareth McMahon A/Director of Services, Kevin McNally Municipal District Co-Ordinator, Colin Murphy Executive Engineer, and Gillian Costello Staff Officer.

	Bernadette McArdle Senior Executive Engineer & Hugo Fitzpatrick Assistant Engineer Active Travel, Paul Clerkin Executive Engineer Monaghan Greenway & John O’Reilly Vacant Houses & Dereliction Officer.  

The Cathaoirleach, Cllr Hugh McElvaney welcomed all to the February meeting of the Municipal District of Ballybay-Clones.  

1. Confirmation of Minutes
On the proposal of Cllr Sean Gilliland seconded by Cllr Richard Truell it was agreed the minutes of the Municipal District meeting held on the 23rd January 2023, be confirmed.  

2. Correspondence Sent
Correspondence was circulated with the agenda for the meeting and was noted by Members.

3. Correspondence Received
Correspondence was circulated with the agenda for the meeting and was noted by Members.

Further to the update provided by Water Services on remedial works for the Alders Estate in Ballybay, Cllr. Sean Gilliland noted the contractor was originally due on site in December 2022.  It was advised the original tender by Irish Water was unsuccessful and a second tender was undertaken in November 2022 which is due to go to Irish Water in February for approval.  

4. Consideration of Active Travel Unit’s request for 1 nomination to Monaghan Walking & Cycling Forum
On the proposal of Cllr. Sean Gilliland seconded by Cathaoirleach, Cllr Hugh McElvaney and unanimously agreed by all Cllr. Richard Truell is nominated to Monaghan Walking & Cycling Forum.

5. Consideration of report on Active Travel allocation for Ballybay Clones Municipal District - Bernadette McArdle Senior Executive Engineer 
Bernadette McArdle Senior Executive Engineer and Hugo Fitzpatrick Assistant Engineer Active Travel Unit presented a report for Ballybay/Clones Municipal District on the Active Travel Allocation, which was circulated to Members with the meeting agenda.  A summary of projects completed in 2022 was outlined as follows; R193 Rockcorry, Carn Lane Clones, Mullnamoy Lane Clones, N54 Smithborough.  A number of schemes both in design and construction stage have commenced in 2022 and now come within the 2023 allocations.

Members welcomed the report and commended staff on their work.  Following discussion of the presentation Members raised concerns regarding DMURS which focuses on creating shared space for walking/cycling on the existing roadway, the road through Ballybay would not have capacity to accommodate additional lanes.  It was advised the project would require reallocation of existing road space which would need to be considered and options examined, also project value and quality will be considered in these terms.  

6. Consideration of Ulster Canal Greenway Phase 2, Part 8 Planning Application for Smithborough to Monaghan- Paul Clerkin, Project Manager.  
[bookmark: _Hlk108598280]Paul Clerkin, Executive Engineer Roads presented a report on the Ulster Canal Greenway Phase 2, Part 8 Planning Application for Smithborough to Monaghan which was circulated to Members with the meeting agenda.  This project will deliver approximately 9.36km of Greenway along the route of the Ulster Canal between Smithborough and Monaghan town.  The total estimated cost of the project is €7.9m and estimated time for project completion is Q4 2025.  

Members welcomed the report and commended staff on their work in progressing the project.  

[bookmark: _Hlk104972778]7. Consideration of report on current Government Schemes/supports to deal with dereliction/vacant properties – John Reilly Executive Engineer. 
John Reilly, Executive Engineer Housing presented a report on current Government Schemes/supports to deal with dereliction/vacant properties which was circulated to Members with the meeting agenda.  The report addressed ways in which direction can and has been dealt with under the various Government initiatives such as, Buy and Renew, Repair and Lease Scheme, Derelict Sites Act 1990, and CroÍ Cónaithe Vacant Property Refurbishment Grant.

Members welcomed the report and commended staff on their work in addressing derelict properties.   

Proposals arising out of Dereliction/Vacant Properties Report:
On the proposal of Cathaoirleach Cllr Hugh McElvaney and unanimously agreed by all this presentation will be presented to Ballybay Town Team. On the proposal of Cllr. Sean Gilliland and unanimously agreed by all, Members of Ballybay/Clones Municipal District fully support the implementation of the Derelict Sites Act and the subsequent repercussions for those failing to engage.

8. Consideration of Section 183 Notice – Lease of The Met Office Clones.
Mr. Kevin McNally advised it is proposed to lease the Met Office, Carn Heights, Clones Co. Monaghan to Clones Chamber of Commerce CLG.  
Clones Chamber of Commerce CLG wish to lease the former Meteorological Office, Carn Heights, Clones Co. Monaghan.  
This site was transferred to Housing Section in 2019, we have consulted with Housing, and they have no objections to this proposal.  
Clones Chamber of Commerce CLG (the tenant) are collaborating with O’Neill Park Resident Association and Unique Parents Support Group and intend to sublet use of 1 room to The Unique Parents Support Group and the external gardens to O’Neill Park Resident Association for allotments.  
The lease as drafted provides the Tenant shall only sublet the premises with the Landlords prior consent, the Tenant will be required to satisfy the Council that the proposed sub tenants carry their own Public Employer Liability Insurance and that an appropriate indemnity is in place.  Ballybay Clones MD have met with these 3 organisations and are satisfied with their proposals as outlined below and upon entering into a lease agreement with Clones Chamber of Commerce CLG will formally consent to their subletting to Unique Parents Support Group and O’Neill Park Resident Association
Unique Parents Support Group this group is a parent run support group and require use of 1 room for children of the town who have additional needs, such as autism and sensory processing disorder.  The room will be set up as a sensory area with crash mats, rollers, and a variety of equipment for the children to use safely.  

O’Neill Park Resident Association propose to use the site for allotments and have secured funding from The Community Foundation for Ireland in the amount of €15,000.  The allotments will contain; a polytunnel to enable residents to grow their own food from seeds, an edible trail, a sensory path, garden seating & outdoor classroom, herb wheel, willow structure, water feature, green manure demonstration area, wildlife area & artist area.

This will promote community empowerment and as such it is recommended that Monaghan County Council lease the former Meteorological Office to Clones Chamber of Commerce CLG for an initial period of 5 years at a nominal rent of €10 per annum. 

It was noted by the members and no objections were raised.

9. Report by Municipal District Co-ordinator.
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The last meeting of the Ballybay Town team was held on Thursday 2nd February 2023.  Carol Lambe of the Councils Community and Development Section attended the meeting and is currently assisting the team in developing a programme of work for them to deliver. 

Works are still ongoing on the Monaghan Road out of Ballybay.  The majority of the footpath and drainage works are installed. Road surfacing is planned to commence in the coming weeks. It is currently being delayed due to a private water connection. 

Refurbishment works to the boathouse and installation of the lido in the Town Park are ongoing and will hopefully be completed by the end of March. 



Ballybay Clones Erne East Partnership 
The AGM of the Ballybay Clones Erne East Partnership was held on Thursday 26th January 2023. Cllr Pat Treanor was elected the Chair with Cllr Sheamus Greene being elected to the role of Vice Chair.  

Corrybreenan Cul Brennan Park playground 
Further to the award of funding under the Departments Town and Village Renewal Programme Carol Lambe of the Councils Community and Enterprise section, the Councils Horticulturist Michael Carroll, Edel Mullan facilitator in conjunction with Gillian Costello and myself hosted a public consultation event for this scheme. 

The event was very well attended by both parents and children. Issues such as lack of public lighting, type and composition equipment were discussed.

We are currently arranging for a topographical survey of the playpark to be completed. This will assist with the development of a design for further review. 

Fermanagh Street Enhancement Scheme 
The Fermanagh Street enhancement scheme consists of:
· offering grant assistance to property owners to paint and improve the facades of their buildings. 
· The provision of a micro park at the entrance to the carpark located off the street.
· Provision of 5 additional carparking spaces. 

Adverts have recently been placed in the local and social media inviting expressions of interest from property owners to avail of grant assistance of 80% up to a maximum of €8,000 per property to undertake works such as painting, decluttering and shop front improvement works. 

The closing date for receipt of expressions of interest is Friday 24th February 2023 at 4.00pm. 

We are currently advancing the design of the proposed micro park with the additional parking spaces having been installed prior to Christmas. 

This scheme is funded under the Department Town and Village Renewal programme. 

Clones Town Enhancement Scheme 
The Council has received approval for the Clones Town Enhancement Scheme. This scheme is similar to the Fermanagh Street Enhancement scheme except that it covers, The Diamond, and Part of McCurtain, Cara and Annalore Streets. It also has been advertised in the local media and also the Councils social media platforms. The closing date for receipt of expressions of interest is Friday 24th February 2023 at 4.00pm

Community Recognition fund 
The Department has recently launched the Community Recognition Fund. This fund aims to support the development of community infrastructure and facilities in recognition of the contribution being made by communities across the country in welcoming and hosting significant numbers of arrivals from Ukraine and other countries.

Monaghan County Council has been allocated €881,203 under this fund, of which it is proposed to allocate €294,000 to the Ballybay Clones Municipal District. 

Following engagement with the Town Teams of Clones and Ballybay, the following projects are proposed for submission under the grant:

· Refurbishment of bus stop and entrance to Fermanagh Street carpark located at 98 Avenue. 
· Refurbishment of playground at Ballybay town park. 

A further project which appears to meet the scheme criteria, is the provision of a number of bus shelters on the local link route 176. This route connects Cavan Hospital to Monaghan Bus Station. Potential locations are at Scotshouse, Clones and Newbliss. 

EV charging points 
The Council is still awaiting an installation date for the proposed EV charging points in Ballybay. We are also exploring, with Energia, the option of providing charging points in Newbliss. These will be located on the opposite side to the former Market House. 

Roads Report, Colin Murphy Executive Engineer
One of our gangs commenced drainage works on the LS6201 from Tullyard to Corragarry which is one of our 2023 Restoration Improvement roads. 
A second gang has been undertaking significant drainage works in the Kilnacran area of Tullycorbet to open up drainage channels to help alleviate against flooding which has occurred here in the past. We have completed the installation of 12 new parking spaces in Cabra, Threemilehouse and have also undertaken some village enhancements which were identified as part of the T&V funding application. 
We had a number of men stationed in the Doohamlet area over the last 2 weeks carrying out maintenance works identified by the local Community and Tidy Towns groups.  Similarly we had a gang carrying out some maintenance works in O’Neill park in Clones which the residents group identified and they have now moved to Smithboro to carry out similar works.   

The bridge that was damaged on the R162 at the bottom of Rocky Street has been repaired by our Craftworker gang. 

Proposals arising out of Municipal District Report:
Cllr. Sean Gilliland raised concerns regarding Mulladuff Bridge and HGV’s traveling over it, and the possibility of applying weight restrictions to it. Mr Colin Murphy agreed to investigate this matter.  

10.  Matters arising from previous minutes. 
It was noted at the January meeting it was agreed by Members that Waterways Ireland would be invited to attend the February Municipal District meeting to provide an update to Members on the Marina Project.  Staff advised contact has been made with Waterways Ireland and they advised they would be available to attend the March meeting.  
11. CE Orders. 
CE orders 02/23 to 11/23 were noted by the members.

12.  Votes of Congratulations/Sympathy

[bookmark: _Hlk127892677]Votes of Sympathy:
· To the Boylan family on the passing of Michael (Mickey) Boylan a former Monaghan County Council employee, 1 St Dympna's Terrace, Scotstown, Co. Monaghan. 
· To the Jones family, on the passing of Packie Jones, Tonaneave, Magheracloone, Carrickmacross, Co. Monaghan.  

Votes of Congratulations:
Congratulations to students & teachers of Largy College Clones for receiving an award celebrating the achievements of Champion Schools of Sanctuary.  

Congratulations to Councillor Sheamus Greene, Fermanagh Omagh District Council on been elected as Vice Chair for the Ballybay Clones Erne East Partnership at the January AGM.  

Proposed by Cathaoirleach Cllr Hugh McElvaney, seconded by Cllr. Sean Gilliland and agreed by all. 

[bookmark: _Hlk54017222]13. AOB
It was unanimously agreed by all to set a provisional date of Monday March 13th for the Roads In-Committee Meeting to review the Proposed 2023 Roads Programme.  

Meeting concluded. 



Signed	__________________________ 
Cathaoirleach 



Signed	__________________________ 
Meetings Administrator
Date 	20th March 2023
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